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Assistant to the President for Planning and Budget Joe Rives, Budget Director Julie DeWees, 
Vice President for Student Services Garry Johnson, and Associate Vice President for Student 
Services Al Harris presented information regarding the FY2007 tuition recommendation. 
 
Dr. Rives stated that in September the Board asked us to think of all university “all costs.”  We 
will begin by reporting on all costs and then we will have comments on tuition and then later 
address fees.  We are asking that you consider each requested increase separately today.  It is 
important to note that students pay one combined cost.  That influenced our thinking in terms of 
our recommendation rather than thinking of the parts independently. 
 
We really went through some public policy considerations when thinking what an all costs could 
be.  Also, note that the process used for setting tuition, fees, room and board is described in the 
pocket reference.  
 
First, we will continue to recommend continued implementation of the Gilbert Cost Guarantee.  
 
Second, we also tried to engage in conservative fiscal management.  We looked at the balance of 
revenues to expenditures and considered how we can continue to support Higher Values in 
Higher Education with the highest priorities.  
 
Third, and the one I consider to be most important, is that we need to look at the difference in 
price between the “sticker price” and the “net price.”  What do students actually pay?  This 
morning you will be receiving an update on our financial aid programs.  We will begin our all 
costs new pricing presentation. 
 
Seventy percent of our undergraduate students receive financial aid.  For fall 2005, 74 percent of 
our first-time freshmen received financial aid.  The average aid received is about $6,200.  When 
you do the all costs look at total cost of tuition, fees, and room and board, we were published last 
year at $13,410.  That leads to a net price, or what students are actually paying annually, of 
$6,290.  That is a 53.1 percent price differential between what is published and what those not  
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President Goldfarb said that one of the universities from Wisconsin is currently doing a very 
aggressive recruiting campaign in the Quad Cities—Platteville, I believe. By the way, Kerry 
Yadgar is someone who has benefited from this very policy.  She is from Iowa and attended 
WIU.   
 
Trustee Thomas said that it looks like you have to establish Illinois residency after your first year 
in order to maintain that in-state tuition.  Is that right?  So if you have a student commuting from 
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Bridget from SGA and think through strategies to get the message out to students and their 
families. 
 
President Goldfarb said that in his presentations he presents Western as having been first in the 
state, but still best in the state in terms of our guarantee.  When we talk in Springfield we talk in 
terms of cost guarantees, but still best because we are the only one who guarantees all costs.  We 
need to remember to remind the state that we were first and still the best.  There is a difference. 
 
Trustee Cook said it does need to be emphasized.  Due to the success on this campus, the state 
legislature passed legislation mandating this guarantee for our brother and sister institutions as 
well.  What some do not know is that this applies to room and board at Western and we are the 
only campus to guarantee room and board and fees.   
 
Vice President Johnson replied that our admission counselors who work with high school 
counselors, community colleges, parents and others at our state-wide events, and also in our 
publications, we do talk a great deal about our unique cost guarantees.  Western addresses issues 
of affordability like no one else is addressing them. The budgeting approach reinforces what we 
have been doing in promoting the university through admissions outreach.  Now we need to 
address it in other ways so we can make the point greater with folks. 
 
Dr. Rives noted he predicts in four years all Illinois public institutions will be talking all costs, 
and we can look back and say that we set the standard. 
 
Today, in terms of tuition, we are asking the Board to approve a 9.5 percent increase for new 
students only and that would be guaranteed to students for four years under the parameters of the 
Gilbert Cost Guarantee.  When annualizing the 9.5 percent, either over three years or four years 
depending on how you look at it, it is below the consumer price indices.  It is below one 
inflationary measure.  It is also below, and one that I think is more important, the Higher 
Education Price Index (HEPI), which is the price for goods and services and commodities within 
higher education.  Even more importantly, when you annualize this rate it is below the Illinois per 
capita income increase expected over the next four years.  As families have more discretionary 
income it will not be totally pulled by higher education costs.  There will be increased earning 
power of our citizens and we are not putting a substantial majority on them.   
 
We recommend to the Board as part of the all cost a 9.5 percent increase in tuition. Vice President 
Johnson and Associate Vice President Harris will present information about the fee increase.   
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Trustee Nelson said that to put it in perspective, he has a daughter that will be in college in 2010.  
My projections are $75,000 - $80,000 for four year’s tuition at a public university. 
 
President Goldfarb added that one of the private universities in the state is now charging $44,000 
a year.  We do have this conversation regularly and I want to assure the Board that as someone 
who has come out of a non-residential, commuter, public institution I am intensely worried about 
the costs.  We have tried a couple of strategies.  First, we continue to focus on the guarantee and 
find ways of extending it.  Second, you have heard from Vice President Hendricks that another 
commitment is to increase our focus on raising scholarship funds.  Last year we reallocated out of 
our own budget to scholarships.  We are going to continue to have the conversation about how we 
control overall costs at a time when we are pressured.   
 
Last year I was honest with the Board when we introduced the Facilities and Life Safety 
Enhancement Fee.  I said that it would drive up where we are positioned in terms of fees in the 
state.  But we need to address sprinklers and other projects that have been sitting on the docket 
for so long without state support. I was really pleased our students were willing to support that.   
 
We do try to find strategies to control costs and will continue to try to find ways to do that.  We 
have just put into place what will be 40 new trustees scholarships covering four-years of complete 
costs for 40 students.  We actually received a letter from one of the first students who received 
that scholarship.  It was very clear that it was a student who needed it financially.   
 
We do a lot of internal comparison within the state, but I am also concerned about what is 
happening to us outside the state.  As we just discussed, we are an institution that has clear 
connection and potential in both Iowa and Missouri.  I am concerned about our relative costs to 
other states.  We are beginning to analyze that as well.  One glimmer of hope is that possibly this 
new state funding is an indication of a turn around in the state funding situation.  If we can get the 
state funding, we could step back on cost increases. 
 
Following the discussion, the members of the Academic and Student Services Committee agreed 
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Vice President Johnson replied that he would make certain that is considered.  Areas will be 
looking at the things we have control over.  Each of the areas will make recommendations to me 
and I’ll visit with President Goldfarb in terms of what we are planning.  We will also let SGA 
know what services or programs will be impacted.  My goal is not to impact things like student 
employment, but we do have to look at the reality of what we are dealing with.  There is little 
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The transit fee in the Quad Cities is used for part of their shuttle program.  They shuttle students 
back and forth to parking areas.  They have fewer students paying it and obviously don’t have as 
much money.  There are very few options right now for parking and students are shuttled off site 
for parking.  Hopefully part of that problem will be resolved when we have the new campus.  If 
we keep the two buildings for awhile, we may need to shuttle students between the two buildings, 
for instance.  Our needs may change over time.   
 
President Goldfarb stated that our long-term goal would be to have them all on a single campus. 
 
The members of the Academic and Student Services Committee agreed to support passage of the 
FY2007 fee schedule as presented and discussed. 
 
Vice President Johnson said that they are expecting fee increases at other institutions in the state 
will be at 5 to 6 percent.  Ours at .71 percent over that same period of time is significantly less. 
 
Room and board rates are set using a similar process except the student group involved is the 
residence hall governing group, Interhall Council.  They are the students who are elected to 
represent the students in the residence hall system.  Tera Monroe and Matt Biernbaum visit and 
work with the governance group.  We look at our costs that we know we will incur, such as salary 
increases, utility increases, etc.  That is taken as a proposal to the Interhall Council group.  We 
work with them in terms of the cost increases for room and board for the next year.  
 
Our recommendation to Interhall Council was a 4.93 percent increase.  They went through the 
material and then went back to each of the individual residence halls and had discussions with the 
students there.  They bring back student input to the Council and vote on it.   

FY2007 Fees and Room and Board/Housing Rates (Continued) 
 
Over the last couple of years, we have given them several different options to look at.  On each 
occasion they have selected a higher option because they feel that what is being provided in the 
residence halls is important and worthy of the increases we’ve asked for.  This year we presented 
one option because we were looking at the total package in terms of affordability.  The Council 
came back with unanimous support of the 4.93 percent increase.  That is what we are bringing to 
the Board as a recommendation for room and board rate increase. 
 
State-wide room and board will probably be somewhere between 7 and 11 percent increases.  
That is what we anticipate.  Remember that room and board is not a part of any other institution’s 
guarantee package.  We are the only ones who guarantee that. 
 
Trustee Thomas asked if Western is competitive in terms of room and board. 
 
Mr. Harris replied that we are in the middle for the first-year class.  When you roll into the 
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Trustee Epperly asked that once all the other universities make their changes, could trustees get a 
five-year comparison of room and board and tuition for Western and for what the other 
universities are doing.  It might be nice to include the collar states as well, one or two schools that 
we are competing with. 
 
The members of the Academic and Student Services Committee approved the recommended 
room and board/housing rate increases as presented. 
 

New Degree Program – B.S. in Emergency Management 
 
Provost Rallo presented the information about the Bachelor of Science degree proposal in 
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programs in the country.  This will be an on-going, evolving program as we see needs that need to 
be met.  We have the baseline now but that doesn’t mean the baseline won’t change.   
 
Dr.  Diane Hamilton-Hancock added that they established an inter-departmental committee to 
develop this course.  It included faculty from various disciplines; the primary collaborators were 
the folks in Law Enforcement and Justice Administration.  We also worked with FEMA, Dr. 
Wayne Blanchard who heads the FEMA higher education project.  That is a project dedicated 
specifically to enhancing programs nationally in emergency and disaster management.  We 
looked at what the institute’s guidelines were, what the competencies were and our curriculum 
has been reviewed by Dr. Blanchard.  Informati
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Dr. Smith-Skripps replied that there are some associate degree programs at the community 
college level.  There are no other four-year institutions in the state that have an emergency 
management degree.  Kentucky has one.  Michigan, Wisconsin, Arkansas and Missouri have 
programs.   
 
Dr. Hamilton-Hancock added that there are 13 recognized programs in emergency management 
or some variant thereof nationwide at the baccalaureate level right now.  We are to our 
knowledge the only proposal currently at the undergraduate level at institutions in Illinois for 
specifically emergency management.  We are an emerging trend and we are on the cutting edge 
as an institution. 
 
Dr. Smith-Skripps noted that this program emerged from a task force she served on, the 
Governor’s Task Force on Homeland Security.  That initiative encouraged us to develop 
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institution providing educational opportunities, it shows that there are plenty of individuals with 
high academic qualifications and very high financial need out there for us to recruit to Western. 
 
Vice President Johnson noted that one of the reasons we have that money is because Bill Bushaw 
worked very hard, and a lot of other institutions didn’t apply for it because it required a great deal 
of effort on behalf of the Financial Aid program, and Bill was willing to do that on behalf of our 
students to make sure we had those dollars available.  He is to be congratulated. 
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Another new initiative which I would suspect might be a best practice for next year is the 
implementation of a Dual Career Recruitment program. This is something we’ve been talking 
about and we formalized this year.  It recognizes that to increase our ability to diversify our 
faculty we also need to acknowledge the reality of dual careers.  Rather than helping someone try 
to find a position, we have a program in place with the support of the Provost and President so 
there is a mechanism for us to do that.  We have actually had some success already in attracting 
individuals. 
 
The second thing that I would like to call to your attention is that we are increasing support at the 
Quad Cities campus for our students—whether that is through the development of student 
organizations or other strategies, and a real recognition that we have opportunity in the Quad 
Cities with regard to our students of color and non-traditional students as well. 
 
 
 

Report on Underrepresented Groups (Continued) 
 

The third thing I wanted to mention, a second part of the report is the IBHE’s charge to 
institutions to talk about how they are making their web platforms accessable for individuals with 
disabilities. We have been working on campus and will provide a copy to you of a report that we 
present to IBHE later in the summer.  We will talk about where we are, our evaluation of how we 
are doing, our plan for improvement and the protocols we have in place. 
 
Lastly, in looking toward next year’s report, a focus topic of our report will be the campus 
climate survey.  We did that survey five years ago and we will be redesigning it.  We want to 
assess for both students and employees the issues that remain in terms of a respectful workplace 
and a welcoming campus environment. 
 
In response to a question concerning the dual career recruitment program, Ms. Couza stated that 
we have specific guidelines and a description of the program on the WIU web site under 
employment opportunities.  The program was designed to support our goal in attracting faculty.  
It’s primarily designed to assist placement of partners or spouses of individuals we are 
negotiating with as a result of a search process.  If we make an offer of employment, their 
acceptance of that offer can be contingent on our 
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Center for International Studies Director and the Dean of the University Libraries candidates will ctor  100 9ae
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Two of our divers are going to NCAA diving championships.  Our indoor track teams were in the 
Mid-Con championships with our women finishing second and men finishing third.  Jason 
Kaufmann, our sports information person, was selected for producing the media guide of the year 
in the Mid-Con Conference.  There are many who work very hard to support our athletic 
programs and our student athletes and represent our institution extremely well. 
 

General Comments by Vice Presidents (Continued) 
 
In response to a question from Trustee Cook, Dr. VanAlstine noted that we have won the all-
conference trophy for excellence in athletics for the last three out of five years.  The Mid-
Continent Conference gives an award, the Commissioner’s Cup, to the best performing school in 
the Mid-Con Conference.  It is based on where your teams finish.  The last three years we have 
won that award and anticipate winning that again this year.  Also, the Dr. Helen Smiley Women’s 
All-Sports Award and the Dr. Bill Steinbecher Men’s All-Sports Award and we will traditionally 
finish first or second in those awards as well. 
 
Trustee Cook said that the fact that Western tends to dominate those conference awards certainly 
speaks well for the student athletes at WIU as well as their outstanding graduation rates. 
 

Motion to Adjourn 
 
Trustee Griffin noted that trustees are scheduled to have a group photo taken at 10:45 A.M. 
following the meeting.  We are running about 30 minutes late for that, but please regroup in the 
Prairie Lounge. 
 
Trustee Houston added that Trustee Griffin, following in the tradition of most committee 
chairmen, has not met schedule—but, on the other hand, we never do.  Thank you, Bill, for taking 
on the responsibility of chairing the Academic and Student Services Committee. 
 
A motion was made and duly processed to adjourn the Academic and Student Services 
Committee meeting at 11:20 A.M. 
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